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Auckland Orienteering on the Web: 
http://members.tripod.com/~auckoc/index.htm (Website guru Alistair Stewart) 
http://homepages.paradise.net.nz/pebble/orienteering/ (OY results from Keith 
Stone) 
http://www.maptalk.co.nz/ (up to date Orienteering news courtesy of Fraser Mills) 
www.nzorienteering.com (NZOF Homepage: for the definitive answer) 
http://communities.msn.co.nz/actionshotz (Rob Crawford’s excellent photography) 

Editorial 
What’s in a name? 
What an awesome performance by Bruce 
McLeod in the Southern Traverse 
competition.  And a real coup by the Dunedin 
Orienteering Club to have the vision to be a 
team sponsor, and to somehow infer the 
team name of ‘Edge Orienteering’.   
Perhaps there are other opportunities that 
may be being missed to enhance our sport’s 
position in the national psyche – how often do 
you find yourself explaining even the most 
basic aims of the sport to people who you 
would have thought should know better.  The 
fact they don’t says that there is more to be 
done.  
Many multisport events are incorporating 
orienteering principles, but it is disconcerting 
to read those legs described as ‘mountain 
navigation’ rather than Orienteering.   
Point to Point, Wharf to Wharf, Coast to 
Coast, Round the Bays, Mountain to Surf – 
they all seem to be tired clichés that fail to put 
‘our business’ first.   
What say we do our best to put our name in 
the title – an example is the Auckland 
Anniversary Day Point to Point race.  
Although it appears this won’t proceed in 
2002 (the $40,000 required to close a lane of 
the harbour bridge is too steep for even the 
most generous sponsor).  If it’s called the 
Point to Point race, who but the competitors 
would have any inkling of the orienteering 
component?  Why not the Anniversary 
Weekend Orienteering and Multisport 

Challenge?   
Even the ANZ Challenge could do with a 
makeover. (The current title makes it sound 
like a major bank is involved!)  When it’s 
reported in the paper, presumably the 
journalist will include ‘orienteering’ in the title 
to make it read ANZ Orienteering Challenge; 
but why not craft something appropriate from 
the outset? 
The Challenge logo is great – but who other 
than an orienteer will understand what it 
means on the T-shirt?   
If we want to spread the word, best we make 
sure the word is there! 
Finally, a Merry Christmas to you all.  It may 
be a miserable rain soaked day now, but like 
everyone I’ll be hanging out for those long 
balmy summer days with family and friends 
gathered round, and the inevitable tomatoes 
made slightly gritty with a bit of sand.  And 
then there’s the promise of orienteering in the 
New Year…   
Next edition will be February – a welcome 
break for the regular correspondents, and 
plenty of time for you all to collect 
photographs of the NZ team winning at the 
Australia New Zealand Orienteering 
Challenge!  
 
Cover Photo: A slightly modified Bruce McLeod, 
of winning Team 20 - Edge Orienteering at the 
finish line of the Southern Traverse 2001 - 
Millbrook, Queenstown Photo: Jeff McEwan
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Letters 
* GM sets the record straight 
Hi Paul  
Good to see in your "Auckland Orienteer" 
editorial that you are thinking about ways 
forward with the national magazine. Feel free, 
at any time, to formally forward any ideas to 
your NZOF area representative, (Dave 
Middleton) or me.  
The Council also discussed the issue at its 
November meeting and decided to fund the 
December issue to all non-affiliated 
household members as a promotion ahead of 
2002 when all club members become NZOF 
members.  
Unfortunately you did not get the matter of 
the editor's remuneration correct. (Not that it 
affected your general argument that the 
remuneration is a pittance - it still will be.) 
HOWEVER, the facts are that the editor does 
not have to meet out-of-pocket expenses out 
of his/her "stipend".  
Each issue the editor claims:  
1. out-of-pocket expenses (on production of 
receipts)  

2. handling fees for inserts and the like 
(currently 10c an insert). This is in turn 
charged to the club/org for whom the insert is.  
3. an editorial fee, previously $120 but for 
2002 increasing to $250.  
cheers  
Stuart 
 

* A Message from the Deep, 
Dark South 
Attached is an entry form and information for 
the 2002 SI inter-club relays on March 2 & 3. 
It is not too early to start thinking about this! 
We really appreciated the entries we received 
for the inaugural event last year and hope to 
increase numbers of both teams and clubs 
competing this year.  
Could clubs please appoint someone to be 
the organiser for your teams. 
Regards  
Bruce Collins 
 

Event Calendar  
Please call Club Secretaries for final 
confirmation of these details: 
A Auckland. Nicola Kinzett 09 636 6224 
http://auckoc.tripod.com/  
CM Counties-Manukau. Hilary Isles 
09 235 2941 
E Egmont. Suzanne Scott 06 758 4468 
H Hamilton. Mike Baldwin 07 856 3887 
NW North West. Jill Smithies 09 838 7388 
P Pinelands. Chris Jackson 07 886 5313 
R Rotorua. Peter Fitchett 07 345 6786 

T Taupo. Alison Mensen 07 378 0577 
WACO Waikato and Auckland Campus. 
Melissa Edwards 09 634 8104 
Wh Whangarei. Dick Rankin 09 434 6499 
NOS National Orienteering Squad. Rob 
Crawford 09 412 9711 
Unless otherwise stated, start times are 10 
am to 12 midday. Summer Series start times 
from 5.30pm to 6.45pm

 

December 
Thurs 13 AOC Summer Series* - Mt Hobson / Mt St John Streets 

Mt Hobson Rd, off Remuera Rd  

January 02 
  Training Camp 

50 Aussies are coming to prepare for the ANZ Challenge.  Some 
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courses will be open to the public.  More information is hopefully 
included in a flier in this edition, otherwise please contact Rolf Wagner 
Ph 09 427 852. 

Sat 12  Classic warm up  - Bombing Range 
Sun 13  ANZ Challenge – Koitiata, Day 1 of 3 
Tue 15  ANZ Challenge – Harakeke, Day 2 of 3 

Wed 16  ANZ Challenge – Marangai, Challenge Relay 
Thu 17  ANZ Challenge – Wanda-Watchtower, Day 3 of 3 
Sat 19  Annual Turkey Traverse – Long O 

Sun 20  Pukekura Park - Park O 
Tues 22 AOC Summer Series* - Auckland Domain  Band Rotunda  
Sun 27 AOC Event on brand new farmland / bush map 

Tues 29 AOC Summer Series* - Mangere Mt / Ambury Park 
Domain Road, off Coronation Road, Mangere Bridge  

February 
Tues 5 AOC Summer Series* - Mt Richmond/Otahuhu/Hamlins Hill 

Great South Road, Penrose  
Tues 12 AOC Summer Series* - Meola Reef / Western Springs 

Meola Road, Point Chevalier  
Sun 17 CM Totara Park 

Wed 20 AOC Summer Series* - Waiatarua Res / Ellerslie Streets 
Grand Drive, off Abbots Way  

Sat 23 - 24 NW Two Days and One Night Event - Wounded Knee; Wilson Road, 
Knobbly Knees 
Be prepared for a fantastic weekend of orienteering, with an overnight 
camp next to the Wilson Road cabin.  

Wed 27 AOC Summer Series* - Carrington (Unitec Campus) 
Carrington Rd, Mt Albert  

March 
Sat 2 NW Night Event – Slater Road 

Enjoy this build up to the Katoa Po relays with the first of the Score 
Series the following day (or later in the day for those out a little longer!)  
Camp at Wilson Road to save the trip back into town. 

Sun 3 NW Score Series 1 – Slater Road  

 
Sat 2 -3 Dun South Island All Night Inter-Club Relays 
Thurs 7 AOC Summer Series* - Lloyd Elsmore Park / Pakuranga Streets 

Bells Rd, off Pakuranga Rd  
9 – 10 T Katoa Po and CDOY1 

Back at Waihora. The map is a lot bigger than used for the 2001 OY1.  
Not to be missed! 

Thurs 14 AOC Summer Series* - One Tree Hill / Cornwall Park 
Observatory, Manukau Road  

Sun 17 NW Score Series 2 – Weiti 

 
Sun 24 CM Waiuku Forest and Maioro 
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Sat 30 PAPO National Classic Distance Champs - Pukikai 
Sun 31 PAPO National Short Distance Champs - Tekapo 
April 
Mon 1 PAPO National Relay – Craigmore North 
Sun 7 NW Score Series 3 – Otakanini Topu 

 

 Sausages, cold drinks and healthy chocolate bars available at the event.  

* Summer Series Starts 5:30 – 6:45pm Senior $5 Junior $4 Family $14 

North West News 
Last column for the year (phew!) 
and time to thank Paul Gilkison 
for doing a great job with the 
magazine for the latter half of 
2001. I hope that the editor-ship 

will be compatible with a full-time job next 
year…. I would love to receive lots of reports 
and anecdotes from the ANZ challenge races 
in January and as a dozen NW orienteers 
have been selected for the Challenge teams, 
and many others will also be running, there is 
no excuse for not providing some fodder for 
NW News! 
Geoff Mead has been appointed by the NZOF 
as a national selector from 2002 (joining 
Marquita and Bunny Rathbone), but hastens 
to point out that he was not involved in 
selecting the ANZ challenge team, so no 
brickbats to him please. 
Many thanks to Mark Lawson and Marquita 
Gelderman for setting and controlling the 
Auckland teams event (aka relays)on the 
ever diminishing but still superb Otakanini 
Topu map. We were impressed by the 
Murphy family’s level of participation – 3 
generations and 9 or 10 runners divided 
between two clubs! The revamped format and 
mass stampede start worked well, with 
excellent courses and (despite Marquita’s 
involvement) the rain stayed away. 
Our annual dinner at a new venue adjacent to 
the golf course was most enjoyable and it 
was good to see so many faces;-lots of 
juniors and even Lisbeth Hornell’s family from 
Sweden. 
Congratulations to all those who won prizes 
in the club champs, held in conjunction with 

the September 9th OY at Karioitahi. There 
were also several awards deserving special 
mention: 
Most Valuable Contribution to the Club: Rob 
Garden & Marquita Gelderman (for initiating 
and running the Score Series) 
Most Improved Junior: Campbell Melrose-
Allen 
Most Improved Senior: Andrew Bell 
Most Improved Newcomer: Phillippa Poole 
Most Outstanding Performance: Marquita 
Gelderman 
Our congratulations also to two Birkenhead 
College orienteers, who received awards at 
their school prizegiving: 
Esther Bennett: Mildenhall Cup for Head Girl 
Carl Johnson: James Lyttelton Memorial 
Scholarship and Blair Cup for contribution to 
the Student Council. 
Rogaines are the orienteering equivalent of 
the triathlon Ironman events and by all 
accounts the Marlborough 18 hour rogaine 
held 01/02 December was challenging and 
physically and mentally gruelling. The team of 
Mark Lawson and Rob Jessop (AOC) 
increased the fatigue factor by driving through 
the night to Wellington, followed by the 3 hour 
ferry trip and more driving to reach the event 
centre for a 4.00pm start time on Saturday.  
Conditions were drizzly and windy (just like 
an Auckland summer, so no acclimatisation 
needed?) before the rain set in around 
midnight, and with very little moonlight to 
illuminate the ground. The venue was steep 
to mountainous sheep station terrain with 
numerous rocky cliffs and bluffs demanding 
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careful navigation. 
Mark and Rob finished in 10th place and 
arrived back in Auckland in time for work on 
Monday, suffering severe sleep deprivation, 
after a “great” weekend. 
Other notable Auckland results were Phil 
Wood and Darren Ashmore (2nd overall) and 
Rebecca and Rachel Smith (2nd women and 
15th overall). 
NW has a busy schedule of events in 2002, 
with a further score-O series early in the 
season and a multi day event at Queens 
Birthday. Please feel free to contact Bert 
Chapman if you would like to set, control or 
co-ordinate any event – we are always 
looking for fresh enthusiasm. 
Keep up the training over the summer with 
the park series events and good luck to all 

those travelling to the ANZ Challenge events 
in January. 
 
Happy Christmas 
 
Lisa Mead 445 4555 
 
The AGM is scheduled for 3pm Sunday 
February 10, 2002 at 12 Albert Rd.  Bring 
your running gear for a Park O event around 
Devonport (new maps) and meat, salad and 
drinks for a BBQ afterwards.  Put it in your 
diary now! 
  

Auckland Chatter 
A very successful BBQ and 
end of year get together was 
held on Sunday 2nd at the 
Bowling Club in Grafton, 
despite the inclement 

weather. The gathering also incorporated the 
AGM, with most of the committee continuing 
for another year. There has been a change of 
President - Edward Main being elected to 
replace a retiring Heather Clendon. Nicola will 
continue as secretary, and Joanna as 
treasurer.  
The Summer Series continues and remains 

popular with good numbers of participants, 
despite the less than favourable weather. 
Here's hoping for fine summer evenings for 
the rest of the series. 
Heather and Tom Clendon 
On behalf of all of us who have worked with 
you Heather, thank you for your tireless 
efforts in support of the Auckland 
Orienteering Club, and the Auckland 
Orienteering Association. - Ed 
 

  

Training Tips 
Efficiency and Endurance 
Performance 
Introduction 
So far, if you read the two previous articles 
regarding "The System", you know that high 
level endurance performance depends on 1) 
a high maximal oxygen consumption, or VO2 
max, and 2) a high lactate threshold, or point 
of OBLA. Your VO2 max sets the upper limit 
for your sustainable work potential. For the 
elite endurance athlete, a high VO2 max is 
like the invitation to the big dance. Having an 

invitation to the dance does not ensure you 
will dance with the prettiest girl. But, not 
having one ensures you won't! The lactate 
threshold tells us something about how much 
of the cardiovascular capacity you can take 
advantage of in a sustained effort. It is 
determined by skeletal muscle characteristics 
and training adaptations. Multiplying VO2 
max x LT (Oxygen Consumption at Lactate 
Threshold) gives us a measure of the 
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effective size of your endurance engine. Now 
we come to efficiency. What does efficiency 
have to do with endurance performance? 
Victory goes to the person with the biggest 
endurance engine right? Well, let's use a race 
car analogy.  
If I build a powerful, well-tuned engine that 
can run at red-line RPMS for hours, and then 
drop it into a Ford truck chassis, the truck 
might go 120 mph. But if I drop it into a 
streamlined Ferrari chassis, I might hit 200 
mph! That is a big difference. Engine 
performance didn't change, but performance 
velocity did. To some extent, the same 
efficiency effect is observed in every 
endurance sport. Efficiency is critical to 
maximising performance velocity!  
Sources of Inefficiency in the 
Performance Machine  
Let's use a 40km time-trial in cycling as an 
example. The goal is to propel you body on a 
bicycle over land, and through air at the 
fastest sustained speed. Your body must 
generate ATP for muscle contraction by 
chemically converting food energy, using a 
process that ultimately requires oxygen 
(hence the need for a big oxygen delivery 
capacity), while minimising the production of 
lactic acid (high LT). All of the chemical 
energy in food is not transferred to ATP. 
About 60% is lost as heat energy. This is why 
you get hot during exercise. This source of 
inefficiency is the same in everyone. The next 
source of energy loss is in the step in which 
the chemical energy trapped within the ATP 
molecule is converted to mechanical energy 
via muscle contraction. There is some recent 
data from one laboratory in the United States 
suggesting that fibre composition of the 
muscle influences efficiency of muscle 
contraction (Coyle et al., Medicine and 
Science in Sports and Exercise. 24:782-788, 
1992). Cyclists with a high percentage of slow 
twitch fibres appear MORE efficient. This was 
observed as a smaller increase in oxygen 
consumption for a given increase in cycling 
power output, in a group of cyclists whose 
fibre composition varied between 35 and 76% 
slow twitch. The higher efficiency was also 
observed when performing repetitive leg 
extensions, suggesting the source of 
efficiency was in the muscle, not the riding 
technique. The differences are small. 
Perhaps a cyclist with 80% slow twitch fibres 

would have a gross efficiency (work output in 
watts divided by oxygen consumption) of 
23%. A person with only 50% slow twitch 
fibres might be 20% efficient. So within the 
endurance community, the numerical 
difference in muscular efficiency seems 
small, but the impact on power output in a 
40km time trial can be 8-10% independent of 
other variables. For example, data from 
Horowitz et al. (Int. J. Sports Medicine, 
15:152-157, 1993) compared two groups of 
seven cyclists. The average VO2 maintained 
during 1 hour of cycling (a function of VO2 
max and Lactate threshold) was the same in 
the two groups (4.48 vs. 4.46 l/min). 
However, the group with the higher average 
% slow twitch fibres (73 vs 48) achieved 
higher power output during the hour of cycling 
at voluntary maximal power (342 watts vs 
315). They achieved 8% higher power output 
for the same physiological cost. How does 
this translate to velocity on a bike that 
actually moves? 
Biomechanics and Aerodynamics  
So far we have discussed internal sources of 
efficiency gain or loss in our performance 
machine. Now, we turn to the external 
sources, bringing us back to the Truck vs. 
Ferrari analogy. Having the biggest engine 
doesn't guarantee the fastest performance in 
car racing or bicycle racing (or rowing, 
running, and swimming). The Ferrari goes 
faster because it is lighter and slices very 
cleanly through the air, reducing aerodynamic 
drag. So does the cyclist who perfects an 
aerodynamic riding position. The best 
distance runners display high running 
economy (the word economy is used to 
describe running efficiency). This means that 
they can run at a given speed with less 
oxygen demand. A high economy can make 
up for a relatively lower VO2 max. For 
example, Derek Clayton ran an incredible 
2:08 marathon in 1969. His VO2 max was 
"only" 69 ml/min/kg (well it was probably a bit 
higher than that, but this was data from one 
non-peak season test). Thanks to his high 
running economy, that time stood for 12 
years and was not matched by talented 
runners such as Craig Virgin, Gary Tuttle, 
and Bill Rodgers, whose VO2 max values 
ranged from 78 to 82 ml/min/kg! In rowing, 
both the hydrodynamics of the racing shell 
and the technical mastery of the rower 
contribute to rowing efficiency. However, 



THE AUCKLAND ORIENTEER December 2001  
 

9

even on a stationary ergometer, elite rowers 
are more efficient than well trained but non-
elite oarsman. This is not due to a difference 
in fibre composition. So, it appears that subtle 
changes in rowing technique can continue to 
contribute to improved rowing efficiency and 
performance with additional years of training. 
In no sport is efficiency more important than 
in swimming. The best swimmers in the world 
do not stand out in physiological tests of raw 
endurance capacity when compared to other 
endurance athletes. This suggests that high 
efficiency, achieved through a combination of 
ideal anatomical structure and technical 
perfection of the stroke is critical.  
The Big Picture Going back to the 
performance model, I identified several 
anatomical and cellular characteristics that 
contribute to 1) maximal oxygen 

consumption, 2) relative work intensity at 
lactic acid threshold, and 3) efficiency of 
transfer of physiological work to movement 
velocity. The details differ with each sports 
discipline and the event duration. But these 
are the BIG THREE variables. Maximal 
oxygen consumption is limited by central 
cardiovascular function, but also dependent 
on the peripheral adaptations that occur in 
the trained muscles. A high lactate threshold 
is due to peripheral adaptations improving the 
muscle's ability to generate energy 
oxidatively. And, a high efficiency creates the 
link between the physiological engine and the 
actual performance goal, to maximise 
average velocity.  
http://home.hia.no/~stephens/effiperf.htm

 

An Emotional Finish to the 2001 Southern 
Traverse   

By Margo Berryman 
 
An emotional finish to the Southern Traverse 
adventure race in Queenstown this morning, 
when local team Edge Orienteering won the 
2001 title.  
To the congratulations, tears and cheers of 
their assistants, family and friends, Paul 
Rogers, Bruce McLeod, Anthony White and 
Rachael Barton 
were welcomed 
across the finish 
line just after 
8.30am and were 
immediately 
showered with 
champagne by 
Race Directors 
Pascale Lorre and 
Geoff Hunt.  
“You did it, you did 
it” was the cry from 
the team’s 
assistants and 
partners, Sasha Middleton, Amy Wilson, 
Andy Carter and Paula Kay as the team ran 
the last few minutes of their 95 hour and 36 

minute adventure.  
“ They are the best of friends, they’ve stuck 
together the whole way and they really, really 
deserve this,” said Paula Kay.  
Team leader Paul Rogers was all smiles as 
he was swamped by well-wishers including 
his mother, two brothers and sister and 
quietly said “ I knew we would do it one day”.  
The team who have never raced together 

before, only 
realized they 
were in the lead 
when they were 
meet by 

photographers 
and media 15 
minutes before 
the finish line.  
“We didn’t know 
how well we were 
going until we 
met up with those 
guys. I figure 
Marahau Beach 

Camp who were in the lead must have got 
lost on the trek overnight as it was quite a big 
navigational section there,” said Paul.  
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The team did not have an easy start to the 
race after team member Bruce McLeod 
suffered dehydration and exhaustion after the 
fast first day of racing on Monday and at one 
stage, it was touch and go as to whether the 
team would continue on.  
“We knew we were in 6th place at that early 
stage and decided to stop and eat and sleep, 
even if it took 8 hours for Bruce to come right, 
we still felt we had a chance and in fact it only 
took 3 hours to get him back on his feet.”  

For their efforts, Edge Orienteering take 
home the Southern Traverse title, $9000 and 
a complimentary entry into the 2002 
Adventure Racing Championships.  
“ It’s lovely to see a Queenstown team pick 
up the winners place this year and this team 
have really had great race strategy’s so their 
win is well deserved” said Race Director 
Pascale Lorre. 

 
Edge Orienteering Sponsors: Edge Nightclub, Dunedin Orienteering Club, Marmot, Meindl, 
Cookie Time, Bev's Homebaking, Mum Barton's Fruitcakes, Mum McLeod Sewing, Support Crew  
Team Members 
Name | Rachael Barton  
Age | 29 
Achievements | Southern Traverse 1999 first all woman team, 2000 mixed team. Gold Rush 1st 
individual woman 2001. Kepler 5th female 2000. 2x Arrow 24 hour Race 2000. Twalks. King of the 
Mountain 1st female 2000. Otago rail trail 1st female 2000.  
Profession | Visitor Centre Coordinator 
Nationality | New Zealand 
Comment | Why? When else does a woman get to spend five continuous days and nights with 3 
lads without ruining her reputation??!!  
Name | Bruce McLeod  
Age | 27 
Achievements | 1998- Southern Traverse 6th. 2000- Arrow International 2nd. Twalk 1st.  
Profession | Surveyor 
Nationality | New Zealand 
Comment | Why? The money, fame, glory, nothing to do with the personal achievement nor the 
teamwork!  
Name | Paul Rogers | Team Captain  
Age | 34 
Achievements | Three Arrow 24 hour races 3rd, 4th, 2nd. 2000- Christchurch Twalk 1st. Obelisk 
Odyssey 2nd. Southern Traverse 4th. 1999- Southern Traverse. 1998- Southern Traverse.  
Profession | Builder 
Nationality | New Zealand 
Comment | Why? The World Series are very exciting as you can now work towards a world 
ranking. This gives you a bit more purpose apart from the adventure.  
Name | Anthony White  
Age | 29 
Achievements | Southern Traverse 1998. Arrow International 24 hour. Coast to Coast. Rogaine. 
Twalk.  
Profession | Surveyor 
Nationality | New Zealand 
Comment | Why? Because I want to win and go to the worlds (Discovery Channel World 
Championship Adventure Race).  
Support Team and Sponsors 
Support Crew: Sasha Middleton, Paula Kay, Andy Carter, Amy Wilson.  
Sponsors: The Edge.  
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Punch 
Lines 

Interesting: The NWOC Committee meeting was an hour longer than usual to allow for the fact 
that it was held in the pub. 

 

Noticing the latest Toyota ‘bugger’ add that shows a 
dog meeting its demise at the bottom of a long drop 
reminds me of an episode at the recent Australian 
Orienteering Championships.  There was a stand of a 
dozen long drop toilets with the usual line of 
uncomfortable looking competitors waiting their turn.  
Gradually the crowd noticed an argument between a 

young child and her mother.  There were tears and shouting so it wasn’t hard to overhear that the 
distraught girl had dropped her new drink bottle into the void, and desperately wanted to retrieve it!  
“Can’t we just get a stick or something?!”   I think I understand her mother’s reluctance! 

Geoff Mead travelled to Ireland recently to assist them in setting up some 
Statistics software they have procured from NZ and drink their Guinness.  

Rumour control advises that he still had time to scoot to the top of the 
highest mountain in the land in a spare 45 minutes - I think that’s 

Carrantuohill at 1050m. 
 

Heaven help us… Mr Oram was overheard muttering and cursing 
under his breath whilst hunting for an elusive control.  Not quite hearing the 
words properly, the experienced female vet running by was able to advise 

Nick ‘there’s no use praying, dear!’  

Caption Competition: 
Winning Entry: 
“Damn, I think this Charles Atlas 
programme is going to take a lot longer 
than just 7 days!” C.T. 
 
First runner-up 
“…and then using just this chicken wing I 
managed to ankle tap the criminal!” D.I. 
 
Thanks to all who entered.  
 

 
Or is it: 

 
We know which 
version Mayor 
Banksy wants! 
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DID YOU KNOW ... in Japan they have replaced the impersonal and unhelpful Microsoft 
Error messages with Haiku poetry messages. Haiku poetry has strict construction rules. Each 
poem has only three lines and 17 syllables: 5 in the 1st line, 7 in the 2nd & 5 in the 3rd.  
Haikus are used to communicate a timeless message often achieving a wistful, yearning and 
powerful insight through extreme brevity - the essence of Zen: 
 
Your file was so big.  
It might be very useful.  
But now it is gone. 
 
Programme aborting:  
Close all that you've worked on. 
You ask far too much  
 
Yesterday it worked.  
Today it is not working  
Windows is like that 

First snow, then silence. 
This $1000 screen dies 
So beautifully  
 
With searching comes loss 
And the presence of absence: 
“My Novel” not found 
 
Stay the patient course.  
Of little worth is your ire 
The network is down. 

Three things are certain: 
Death, taxes and lost data. 
Guess which has occurred 
 
Serious Error. 
All shortcuts have disappeared 
Screen. Mind. Both are blank 
 
Having been erased, 
The document you're seeking 
Must now be retyped 

 
 

What’s  
 
 

VJoanna Stewart’s smiling welcome at every one of the Summer Series 
events 

VOrienteering in the lightning (Blockhouse Bay – Summer Series) 
VOtakanini Topu – Orienteers’ Heaven 
VMTB Orienteering – get Rob Garden to take you out for a spin first 
(WARNING: Not for the faint-hearted!)  
VThe Booze O? 15 December, Slater Rd [Perhaps not – I look forward to the report and 
photographic evidence  in February! - Ed] 
 

What’s  

 
Too many $3 spot prizes and waiting for each to be 

claimed 
 

Anyone seen the official results 
from the Akld Champs? 
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College Sport 
By Robbie 
John Robinson has taken over the job of orienteering co-ordinator from Graham Peters. Hard 
shoes to fill! 

 
School Competition Dates for 2002 
 

No. Date Event Venue Time 
1 27 Feb Park 

 
Carrington (Unitec campus) 
Carrington Rd, Mt Albert 

5.00 - 6.45 

2 14 Mar Park One Tree Hill  
Observatory, Manukau Rd 

5.00 - 6.45 

3 24 Mar Forest/Farm Waiuku  
Signs from Waiuku 

10.00 - 12.00 

 12/13 
April 

 North Island Secondary School Champs 
Hawkes Bay 

 

4 21 April Score Pulpit Rock  
Signs from Woodhill Forest 

10.00 - 12.00 

5 5 May Score Turkey Ridge  
Signs from Woodhill Forest 

10.00 - 12.00 

6 12 May Forest Waiuku Forest  
Signs from Waiuku 

10.00 - 12.00 

7 26 May Forest Beautiful Hills  
Signs from Woodhill Forest 

10.00 - 12.00 

 29 May Park Relays 
One Tree Hill  
Three per team - Senior, Intermediate, Junior  
(girls and boys) 

 

 20 June Forest Auckland Secondary Schools Championships 
Muriwai 
Woodhill Forest (run by NWOC) 

 

 12/13 
July 

 N.Z. Secondary School Championships 
Waiuku Forest (run by the Counties-Manukau 
club) 

 

 
For further information: 

John Robinson  Ph/Fax 09 8374610 
email john.robinson@zfree.co.nz 

9 Hayes Road 
Henderson Valley 
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DUNEDIN ORIENTEERING CLUB INC. PRESENTS THE 

2002 SOUTH ISLAND  
ALL NIGHT  

INTER-CLUB RELAYS 

  2 & 3 March 2002 (Full moon) 
Ask anyone who went last year…it was a fun event and 

those that weren’t sure whether they would like the idea of relay orienteering at 
night were surprised how much they enjoyed it.  The atmosphere is great and 
this year we promise better weather!  It’s also good training just before the 
Nationals. 
Saturday 2 March “All night relays” 

Club teams will comprise 5 members who will have various age and skill restrictions as below.  The racing 
will start at about 9:30pm, so that the first leg is run in daylight and the second leg in twilight/dark.  Winning 
teams can expect to finish around 12:40am and non-winning teams up to 3:00am or later!  Last year the last 
finisher was at 4:33am! 

Map:  Mt Ross  

Scale:   1:10 000  Contour interval: 5m 

Terrain:  Open farmland with lots and lots and lots of rocks. 

Planner:  Bruce Collins Controller: Collins 

Organiser: Myles Thayer 

Entries close on 8 February - Teams finalised 15 February, pre-marked maps printed 22 February. 

Sunday 3 March “daylight OY event!” 

This is the second event in our 2002 OY series and will have 6 courses to choose from.  Mark your own 
maps and enter on the day.  The event will start about 10:00 am, or earlier, so you can get away home. 

Map:  Mt Ross again 

Planner, Controller, Organiser: to be advised 

Camping: One of the best parts of the event is that competitors camp at the start/finish of the all night relay.  
This sets the atmosphere, as teams set up tents together, and are really close to cheer on their team or club 
(or grab 40 winks!).  Ask those that went last year…it was great fun!  

Pre event entertainment: You can arrive to set up camp anytime on Saturday afternoon (there won’t be 
signs showing where to go until the afternoon!) From about 7:00pm until 8:30pm there will be some forms of 
entertainment such as Sprint O, clipping contests etc. to get you in the right frame of mind!  We have thought 
up some new competitions and sticky chocolate prizes will definitely be on offer! 

Enquiries: Bruce or Sheryl Collins ph/fax (03) 465 8255, (025) 270 5885, or email 
bruce.collins@clear.net.nz.  If you are not entering through your club just send the entry form in with your 
details and we will do our best to put you in a team.  These entries must be in by 14 February at the latest! 

Rules & Stuff: Teams will comprise five runners of mixed ability for the following legs: 

LEG  ESTIMATED 
WINNER'S TIME 

DESCRIPTION CLASS 
RESTRICTIONS 

NAVIGATIONAL 
DIFFICULTY 

1 Daylight/Twilight 20 minutes Easy *Novices only WHITISH 
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2 Twilight/Night 30 minutes Medium, suitable 
for juniors or slow 
veterans 

*No M/W 21E or 
A, M/W35-45A, 
M17-18A, M19-
20A, M50A 

YELLOWISH 

3 Night 40 minutes Difficult, but 
suitable for good 
juniors, veterans, 
or B classes 

NO M/W21E or A, 
M35A, M19-20A 

ORANGY-RED 

4 Night 45 minutes More difficult / 
longer than leg 3 

NO M/21E RED 

5 Night or Dawn? 55 minutes Bloody murder Any class RED 
   * competitors may run in pairs on these first two legs 
 

Longer courses may not have all fences shown on maps (decision yet to be made).  Leg cover, headlamp, 
and a spare torch (or bulb/batteries) are recommended. 

 If class restrictions cause insurmountable difficulty in team formation, include with the entry form written 
details of the problem with the name and class of the proposed runner, and we'll decide how insurmountable 
your difficulties are. Teams, not obviously stacked, with bearded, hairy legged, W21C runners will receive 
consideration. 

If you need runners or have spare runners, provide legs, names, classes, and we'll try to put together 
composite teams. We will try to make sure that everyone who wants a run gets one. 

NOTE: Special rules will apply to wrong clips or DNF's etc. in order to retain interest for those teams that 
would normally be disqualified. These rules are: 

Wrong Clips: 15 minutes added to the competitor's time for each wrong clip 

DNF or no runner: the slowest time for that leg plus 15 minutes 

Anyone taking deliberate advantage of these rules will be further penalised. 

Leg 1 is open to NOVICES ONLY. Anyone finishing in under 20 minutes will be handicapped to 20 minutes.  
This course will be specially designed for beginners.  There will be some split controls so following is not 
recommended.  Parents may follow their children (about 30 m behind), if necessary. 

ENTRY FEES: Legs 1 and 2 - $5, Legs 3 to 5 - $10 

DIRECTIONS: Camping area and event centre will be signposted (from 12 pm)  from Sutton which is 8km 
south of Middlemarch.  Middlemarch is about 1 hour NW of Dunedin or a bit over an hour SW of Palmerston.  
Allow another 5 minutes from Sutton to the campsite 

REGISTRATION: At the Event Centre from 6:00pm (no earlier please). Please notify us at registration of 
any spare runners, or spaces for runners, or changes.  Register before 7:45pm so we can finalise teams in 
time. 

START: There will be a race briefing at about 9:00pm and all Leg 1 runners must be ready to start soon 
after. The actual time depends on light and weather conditions. 

ACCOMMODATION: Plenty of room for camping by Registration, handy to Start/Finish. Long-drop loos. You 
need to be completely self-sufficient. There is no running water. No dogs allowed.  

No open fires - use a gas BBQ/stove. 

INFORMATION :  No programme will be issued before the event but a  list of teams will be emailed to all 
those that provide an email address.  Results will be provided to Clubs for their newsletters and to email 
addresses.  If you haven’t got email and are desperate for your very own posted set of results some 
dispensation may be given! Any last minute information will be emailed and sent to Club Secretaries and 
team Contact persons 

[Sorry – there is insufficient space in the AO magazine to include the actual entry form, if you’d like 
a copy, please phone/email the editor (09 445 4306 psquared@iconz.co.nz), or contact Bruce and 
Sheryl Collins directly – Ed] 
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ANZ Challenge Team 2002 
Men   Women   

      
M16   W16   
Simon Addison PINE  Rita Homes WOC 
Richard Glover WOC  Amber Morrison HBOC  
Robert Paterson RKOC  Emma Watson HBOC  

  Lizzie Ingham WOC Reserve 
M18    
Ross Morrison HBOC W18   
Martin Peat CMOC Victoria Glover WOC  
Tim Renton AOC  Claire Paterson RKOC 
Andrew Whiteford WOC Reserve Jayne Shuker CMOC 

  Marijke Currie CMOC Reserve 
M20     
Greg Flynn WACO W20   
Todd Oates HBOC  Kate Bodger PAPO 
David Stewart AOC  Amy Holden WOC  
Bryn Davies RKOC Reserve Lara Prince PAPO  

    
M21   W21   
Darren Ashmore AOC  Melissa Edwards WACO 
Karl Dravitzki EOC Tania Robinson CMOC 
Jason Markham PAPO  Rebecca Smith  AOC  
Phil Wood WACO Reserve Marquita Gelderman NWOC Reserve 

    
M35  W35  
Alistair Cory-Wright PAPO  Jean Cory-Wright PAPO Team captain 
Mark Lawson NWOC Marquita Gelderman NWOC 
Darren Scott SOC  Carey Martin EOC 
Jeff Greenwood AOC Reserve Raewyn Simpson ROC Reserve 

   
M40   W40   
Grant Davidson TOC Linda Mead HVOC  
Marcus King PAPO  Liz Nicholson WAI  
Mark McKenna ROC Phillippa Poole NWOC 

  Janet Dobbie WOC Reserve 
M45     
Malcolm Ingham WOC  W45   
Geoff Mead NWOC Ngaire Davies RKOC 
Peter Watson HBOC  Lisa Mead NWOC 

  Joy Talbot PAPO 
M50   Janet Dobbie WOC Reserve 
Stan Foster NWOC   
Rob Garden NWOC W50   
Derek Morrison HBOC  Patricia Aspin CMOC 

  Barbara Barr WAI 
M55   Royce Mills RKOC  
Wayne Aspin CMOC   
Graham Fortune WOC W55   
Michael Wood HVOC Jill Dalton WACO 
Jim Barr WAI Reserve Kate Fortune WOC  

  Lorri O'Brien NWOC 
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M60     
Terry Brighouse TOC W60   
Terry Nuthall AOC  Trish Faulkner PAPO 
John Robinson CMOC Bunny Rathbone DOC  
Graham Fortune  WOC Reserve Val Robinson CMOC 

  Judy Martin EOC Reserve 
M65     
Ian Holden DOC  W65   
Graham Peters NWOC Judy Martin EOC 
Bert Chapman NWOC Ann Scott   

  Ann Fettes PAPO  
M70     
Ralph King NWOC   
Phil Mellsop NWOC   
Svend Pedersen SOC    

 

NZOF News 
GENERAL MANAGER: Stuart Payne, 171A Fifield Tce, Christchurch 8002, NEW ZEALAND 

ph/fax: 64 - 3 - 337 2275   email: nzof@nzorienteering.com 
Orienteering on line at nzorienteering.com 

 
Appointments 
NZOF is pleased to announce the following appointments: 
Robyn Davidson (Red Kiwis), Media Officer, 
Bruce Henderson (Hutt Valley), Technical Committee,  
David Nevin (Whangarei), Technical Committee, 
Geoff Mead (North West), Selectors Panel, 
John Doolan (Red Kiwis), ANZ Challenge Team Manager, following the resignation of Graham 
Frith for personal reasons. 
Re-appointments for 2002 include: 
Lindsay Smith, Primary School Coordinator; Geoff Morrison, Secondary School Coordinator; 
Andy Clayton, Convenor MTBO Committee; Bryan Teahan, Statistician; Alistair Stewart, 
Webmaster and Michael Wood, Ampro Liaison Officer. 
Vacancies 
NZOF thanks for their services the following who are not seeking re-appointment for 2002. 
Jean Cory-Wright, Coaching Director; Shaun & Madeleine Collins, Development Squad 
manager/coach; Jim Barr as Editor “New Zealand Orienteering” and Michael Wood, Mark 
McKenna and Jean Cory-Wright, Technical Committee.  Michael has, however, agreed to continue 
in an acting capacity until further committee members are appointed. 
As a result there are the following vacancies (see Situations Vacant, later in this news) for more 
details. 
Coaching Director 
Development Squad Manager & Coordinator (2 positions) 
Editor, “New Zealand Orienteering” 
JWOC Manager and/or Coach, 2002 
Technical Committee 
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National Magazine 
The NZOF Council at its November meeting agreed to reduce the number of issues of “New 
Zealand Orienteering” to four a year and to increase the editor’s stipend from $120 per issue to 
$250. 
It was also decided to fund a free copy of the December issue to all member households (affiliated 
& non-affiliated) not currently receiving the magazine, as a promotional exercise to increase 
circulation in 2002 when, with club affiliation to NZOF rather than individual affiliation, most 
members will be offered voluntary subscription. 
Development Funding 
Four applications for assistance with the development of Permanent Orienteering Courses were 
approved at the November Council meeting.  These were: 
Counties-Manukau OC, new course at Duder Park 
Rotorua OC, upgrade of course at Tui Ridge 
Peninsula & Plains Orienteers, new course at Centennial Park, Timaru 
Dunedin OC, new course at Chingford Park. 
25th Anniversary 
Congratulations to the Dunedin club who, as the South Island’s oldest orienteering club, mark their 
25th anniversary over the weekend of 1st/2nd December. 
Orienteering In Schools Scheme 
Clubs and members are reminded NZOF still has funds ear-marked for this scheme. 
Under the scheme, schools receive a free colour map of their school plus a resource pack if they 
agree to buy in an NZOF tutor for 4-6 sessions (age range: 8-18 years).  The cost of each map is 
funded by NZOF at the rate of $150 (fieldwork) and $50 (cartography).  If you are a fieldworker 
without OCAD skills, don’t worry – there are people who will do the cartography for you.  Full 
details of the scheme are on the NZOF website. 
The scheme provides you with the chance to promote our sport and earn some income at the 
same time.  If you are interested in following this up, contact Lindsay Smith (03) 481 1474 or 
orienteering@paradise.net.nz. 
Kiwisport Manual 
The manual is now on line, and comments on its revision are welcomed.  Check it out on the NZOF 
website. 
Community Purposes Tax? 
The Government has conducted a review on its role in regulating gaming in society.  One of the 
proposed changes to the Gaming Act is the introduction of a community purposes tax on all non-
casino gaming (poker) machines.  While one for the tax is to fund assistance for problem gamblers, 
such a tax would seriously affect the amount of money available to sports clubs from what is know 
as “pub charities”.  
The NZOF Council intends to write to the government concerning the proposed tax.  If clubs would 
like to know more or take their own action, please contact the General Manager. 
Annual General Meeting 2002 
The 2002 Annual General Meeting of the NZOF will be held in conjunction with the National 
Championships on Good Friday, 29 March at Tekapo.  To date, one remit for the meeting has been 
received. 
The Taupo Orienteering Club proposes that Rule 2 of the Travel Equalisation Rules be amended to 
read; 
“2. For the AGM, all clubs must participate in the equalisation of travel costs.  For other seminars, 
costs will be shared by those clubs with members present.” 
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Explanation:  Under the present Rule 2, clubs which do not have a delegate at and do not appoint 
a proxy to, the AGM are exempt from the equalisation of travel costs.  This can act as a 
disincentive for clubs (especially those close to the AGM venue) to attend the AGM. The adoption 
of this remit would make it an incentive for clubs to have a delegate at the AGM. 
This remit will also be sent separately to clubs along with any other remits received before the due 
date of 30 November. 
Coaching Bonanza 
The 2002 National Championships, as was the case this year, will be followed by a Coaching 
Bonanza, to be held in conjunction with two days of events at Naseby organised by Dunedin’s 
YODA.  Orienteers are invited to make a full week of their southern adventure: Nationals at Easter, 
Coaching Bonanza during the week and the South Island Championships at Southland on the 
following weekend. 

NZOF SITUATIONS VACANT 
NZOF Coaching Director 
Applications are invited for the position of Coaching Director.  This is a one-year appointment for 
which the primary role is to identify the needs and priorities of orienteering coaching within New 
Zealand.  This is a remunerated position responsible for coordinating NZOF’s coaching services 
including the National Squad, Development Squad, Primary School Coordinator and Secondary 
School Coordinator.  The applicant should have coaching experience and qualifications but the 
emphasis is on identifying needs and coordinating services to meet them.  The Coaching Director 
is therefore encouraged to contract in specialised services rather than trying to undertake all 
coaching delivery themselves.  Position starts 1 January 2002. 
NZOF Development Squad Manager & Coach 
The primary role of the Development Squad Manager is to ensure all financial and logistic matters 
pertaining to the Squad are attended to, so that the Development Squad Coaching Coordinator 
and team members can concentrate on their own activities aimed at maximising their performance. 
The Development Squad Coaching Coordinator is primarily responsible for raising the performance 
levels of a selected group of young orienteers, with a view to improving the results achieved by 
New Zealand age-group representative teams and identifying suitable candidates for advancement 
to the National Squad. 
Both positions are for one year.  Position starts 1 January 2002. 
Editor, “New Zealand ORIENTEERING” 
Applications are sought for the position of Editor of the NZOF’s national magazine.  The primary 
role of the Editor is to foster and promote orienteering through the production of a quality magazine 
devoted to orienteering.  In 2002 the magazine will be quarterly.  The position is remunerated, see 
NZOF News, and starts on 1 January 2002.  Position starts 1 January 2002. 
JWOC Manager / Coach 
Applications are sought for the position(s) of manager and / or coach for the New Zealand team to 
the Junior World Orienteering Championships.  The 2002 championships will be held in Spain, 8-
13 July.  A budget for partial funding of travel and accommodation is available.  Applications close 
31 December. 
NZOF Technical Committee 
Applications are still sought for outstanding positions on this five-person committee. 
The Committee is responsible for ensuring that major events are organised in compliance with the 
NZOF Rules; that recommendations are made on competition rule changes; that training and 
information is provided in the areas of event controlling, mapping and course planning; that grading 
of existing and new controllers is carried out; that major events are allocated to clubs, and a 
calendar of major events is produced. 
Applications must be supported by the nominee’s club.  As the committee operates mostly by 
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email, regular access to email communication is essential.  Appointment is for two years, starting 1 
January 2002. 
 
Job descriptions for all above positions are available from  
NZOF General Manager, Stuart Payne, 171A Fifield Tce, Christchurch 8002. 
Ph  64-3-337 2275 
Email: nzof@nzorienteering.com 

Kidz Kontrol! 
Hi and welcome to this month’s issue of Kidz Kontrol, 
I hope you enjoy the wordfind and O suit competition. If you have anything that you would like to 
say or tell us about then drop me a line at 12 Albert Rd Devonport Auckland or email me at 
funkstar66@hotmail.com (I have changed my address due to my changing of schools next year) 
I have received a poem from Nicholas Oram. I’m glad that some adults find the kids’ page 
interesting too! He also suggested that I leave Mr Brewis’s sausages out on the course so that he 
can have a little snack! 

THE ORIENTEER'S LAMENT 

With map and compass in my hand, 
there should be a control right where I stand, 

but all I can see, 
is the map lies to me, 

and the need for the search to expand! 
Nick Oram 

Early Night Events 
 

       

Early night events were 
very dark. 

 Orienteers could not 
see hand in front of 
face 

 Torches were used but 
often went out 

 Eventually orienteers 
got used to the dark.  
Here you see them 
running without torches 

 
Next edition: "Ski Orienteering in the Arctic tundra" - with thanks to Bill Teahan 

 
Design an O suit 
Draw an O suit top and pants in any colour and design. 
Have your say in what you reckon O suits should look like this time around. 
Simply cut out the picture (on the back page) and colour it in any way you like! 
Send your picture, name and address in an envelope to me at 12 Albert Rd, Devonport, AKLD 
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Find the Features 
There are more than 20 features from an orienteering map hidden in the grid.  How many can you 
find? 
 

D D W A T E R S T O P F L U R 

A I N F M N O O D N L I P F E 

B A S N O V E G E T A T I O N 

D L A T R E T O P L E G T S T 

F O D O I X R P R E H T D A T 

R I D G E N A H E T O S M N I 

B S L U Y U C I S S U M M I T 

D M E L P Q K T S W A M M U M 

O C L E N U B I I M O A A R A 

G U F A F L E K O V R T R E N 

G K N O L L N C N F E A S S M 

R O T H S A D N R B E T H M A 

C O N T O U R E B S N O R N D 

O L P E R W A S G F T G N E E 

N A I F N U C L E A R I N G E 

T O K F Y P O N S B A L T R S 

R S U E F E C P U Y N U P O A 

O T R U H E U N R I T E Z N I 

L U P E A R T H B A N K I G N 

 

Results 
Auckland Relay Championships 11 September 2001 
Organised by NWOC, Otakanini Topu map. Set / controlled by Mark Lawson and Marquita 
Gelderman. 
1.  AOC  52.13  M Thoma, S Vennell, N Jager, S Jager 
2.  CMOC  55.57  R Brighouse, P Murphy, C Murphy, N Lewis 
3.  CMOC  56.26  T Robinson, N Rouse, V Robinson, U Lewis 
4.  AOC  56.28  R Jessop, T Nuttall, J Munro, J Stewart 
5.  AOC  56.28  D Ashmore, M Faessler, U Norberg, N Kinzett 
6.  NWOC  64.22  G Mead, P Johansen, R King, N Mead 
7.  AOC  66.34  S Eriksson, T Renton, C Bolt, H Bolt 
8.  NWOC  66.45  P Gilkison, A Carswell, B Chapman, S Gilkison 

clearing 
cliff 
contour 
control 
depression 
distinctive tree 
earth bank 
fence 
fight 
gully 
knoll 
manmade 
marsh 
pit 
reentrant 
ridge 
saddle 
spur 
summit 
track bend 
vegetation 
water stop 
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9.  NWOC  67.58  A Janes, T Carswell, A Smithies, B Murphy 
10.  CMOC  71.28  B Brighouse, J Robinson, A Humphrey, E Murphy 
11.  NWOC  72.55  S Foster, T Murray, G Farquhar, G Ambler 
12.  NWOC  73.33  R Garden, G Peters, L Wood, R Murphy 
13.  WACO  76.28  P Wood, M Edwards, T Hunter, P Wood 
14.  NWOC  76.32  P Poole, L Moen, P Godfrey, P Borwick 
15.  NWOC  80.20  T Moen, L O'Brien, P Mellsop, J Smithies 
16.  NWOC  85.44  L Mead, L Paver, A Wistrand, K Farquhar 
17.  AOC  90.01  D Stewart, M Roberts, Tony Cooper, J Brewis 
18.  NWOC  91.43  R Ambler, P Brothers, S Murphy, L Stone 
19.  NWOC  92.44  P Murphy, R Wagner, M Moen, H Murphy 
20.  CMOC  116.16  M Murphy, M Peat, Bob Hattie, K Jones 
DNF WACO  G Flynn, C Renhart, M Freeman, J Freeman 
DNF AOC  A Stewart, R Hlawatsch, A Brewis, T Clendon  
 

 
Congratulations to CMOC with their excellent win of the relay championship trophy for 2001. The 
championship is based on the addition of the places for the first three teams home for a club, club 
with the lowest points wins. Of particular note with the CMOC results was the 3rd placing of their all 
female team. 
The above list of results includes several 'AOC' teams that were unofficial in terms of the 
championship points due to the inclusion of non club members and non residents! The AOA may 
need to formalise some rules before next years event, transfer fees, residency requirements, this is 
starting to sound like the player eligibility for a professional sporting code. But it is great to see the 
northern hemisphere orienteers down in NZ to train, compete and holiday during their winter.  
Thanks to Mark and Marquita for setting great courses on what I think is some of the NZ's best O 
terrain. Logging is underway however, this could have been the last use for a few years of the 
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area. The format introduced by Mark and Marquita, with a mass start, the random team selection, 
relay style legs with split controls, but no long wait for a team member before your run was very 
successful. The good weather also helped, this might be the first event that Marquita has 
organised where it didn't rain!  
Also worthy of note at the vent was the number of Murphy family members competing. Ten of 
them, spanning 3 generations and two clubs. 

Thanks also to the NWOC helpers 
on the day. We were all packed up 
and controls collected and on the 
way home by 2 PM. 
Geoff Mead 
 
 
 
 The winning AOC team of (L-R: Marco 
Thoma, Simon Jager, Scott Vennell 
and Norm Jager Photo Gay Ambler 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Classified Ads, Work, etc
There is often room to include a page of ads in the magazine, at no charge.  If you’d like to 
advertise anything (that old refrigerator; a smart O suit that doesn’t fit as well as it used to; a car 
that you won in the PTA raffle; a holiday home at Tekapo…) at genuinely O club member 
discounted rates, I would be happy to include it, (space permitting).  Similarly, if there are bulletin 
board notices for e.g. 
school fundraisers, 
send it to me. 
Send your preferred 
text by email to 
psquared@iconz.co.nz  
 

 

Trades and Services
advertising is welcomed at the outstanding 
value of just $15 per half page – that’s close 
to cost price, and your message is focused 
through a magazine read by orienteers 
burdened with wealth and just itching to 
spend their consumer dollars! 
Call Paul on 445 4306 to discuss your 
requirements. 
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Last Bits 
Next Issue: February 2002 
Please send your editorial contributions to Paul Gilkison, 12 Albert Rd, Devonport, or email 

psquared@iconz.co.nz. tel 09 445 4306, to arrive before 5 February 2002. 

Distribution 
If you change your address (and still wish to have this magazine reach you!), please contact your 
club membership officer or Andrew Bell on 09 411 7166 or email the.bells@xtra.co.nz.  

Credits 
The New Zealand Orienteering Federation gratefully acknowledges 
the support of the Hillary Commission. 
 

The Auckland Orienteering Association wishes to thank 
Carter Holt Harvey for the use of its forests. 

O Suit 
Design 
challenge – 
see Kidz Kontrol 
for details 
" along dotted 
line 



 

 
 
 
 
 
Sender: 
Andrew Bell 
847 Old North Road RD2 Waimauku 
 
 
 
 
The Auckland 
 
 
 


